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May 31, 2012

The Honorable Larry Gossett

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:

This letter transmits for your consideration two ordinances permitting implementation of the South Kirkland Park-and-Ride expansion and transit oriented development. The first ordinance would authorize a property surplus action and the execution of two lease-leaseback agreements (with options to purchase). The lease documents provide for the construction of a 532 stall commuter garage, new transit facility, and improvements to the surface lot at the South Kirkland Park-and-Ride facility. The transaction structure also provides for construction of affordable and market rate housing along with commercial space. By Motion 13516, Council approved the principles for this development on July 11, 2011. The second ordinance would approve a supplemental budget increase of $1,224,582 to the Public Transportation Fund budget previously approved by the Council for this project. 

Consistent with the Urban Partnership Agreement for the SR 520 corridor, this project seeks to use transit and transportation demand management in concert with technology and tolling to improve the performance of the corridor. The proposal also will advance the goals of the King County Strategic Plan by focusing transportation services to support density and growth, and meet the transportation needs of low-income and underserved populations. The project also partners with public and private agencies to provide affordable housing. 
King County worked extensively with the cities of Kirkland and Bellevue to establish the framework for this effort. Through an extensive public process, the South Kirkland Park-and-Ride was rezoned to accommodate mixed use residential and commercial activities. Over 30 public meetings were held in reviewing the plans for this parcel. The cities of Kirkland and Bellevue are supportive of the project, and both cities have adopted the motion cited above.  

In response to a request for qualifications and proposals, which was issued in June and August 2011, respectively, King County Department of Transportation (KCDOT) selected a proposal submitted by Polygon Northwest (Polygon) and its partner, Imagine Housing. Polygon will make the transit improvements described above. Polygon, through its development entity, Kirkland Park & Ride L.L.C., would construct 181 units of market rate housing, and up to 8,000 square feet of commercial space. Imagine Housing would construct 58 housing units affordable to households at 30 percent to 60 percent of area median income. The garage will be completed in accordance with Leadership in Energy and Environmental Design (LEED)-Silver standards, and the housing will meet the Evergreen standard.
Two ground leases and lease-leaseback transactions detailing the conditions to Polygon are attached, Attachments A-D to the ordinance. Polygon will receive $6.1 million in Federal Transit Administration funds from the Urban Partnership Agreement upon completion and acceptance of the garage by KCDOT. Polygon can also receive $1.025 million in Washington State Department of Transportation (WSDOT) funds for construction of the new transit facility, parking improvements, and traffic improvements. In addition to these funds and as additional consideration for completion of the project, the County will also convey 79,791 square feet to Polygon Northwest for construction of the housing and commercial space. The total compensation to Polygon is $16.45 million, which compares favorably with KCDOT’s estimated cost of $18.3 million for these improvements.

Accompanying this transmittal letter is a supplemental ordinance and fiscal note. The supplemental ordinance provides an additional payment of $350,000 to Polygon for improvements benefitting Metro Transit. With this additional $350,000, cash compensation to Polygon will total $7,475,000. There is also an additional expenditure of $572,582 for Metro oversight of garage construction similar to the Burien Park-and-Ride Garage. An additional $300,000 has been set aside for project contingency. During construction, a portion of the surface lot will be closed and interim parking provided.  
Thank you for your consideration of these ordinances. This important legislation will improve transit operations, increase park-and-ride capacity, and advance the goals of growth management by providing transit supportive housing and commercial space. 
If you have any questions regarding this ordinance, please feel free to contact Randy Witt, Manager, Design and Construction Section, Metro Transit Division, at 206-684-1401, or Gary Prince, Project Manager, General Manager’s Office, Metro Transit Division, at 206-263-6039.

Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive

Enclosures
cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Michael Woywod, Chief of Staff

  Mark Melroy, Senior Principal Legislative Analyst, BFM Committee


  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Carrie S. Cihak, Chief Advisor, Policy and Strategic Initiatives, King County

     Executive Office


Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget



Harold S. Taniguchi, Director, Department of Transportation (DOT)



Kevin Desmond, General Manager, Metro Transit, DOT



Randy Witt, Manager Design and Construction, Metro Transit, DOT



Gary Prince, Senior Project Manager, Metro Transit, DOT
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